 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 6th September 2016.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
R Platt, Jeremy Griffiths, E Feetham, D Hole, S Rees, D Rigby,  E Rogers and L Tucker.  Also present at tonight’s meeting were the County Council’s Link Officers Mr Barry Cooke and County Cllr Morse.  Cllr Griffiths left the meeting at 9.15 p.m., and Cllr Feetham left at 9.40 p.m.
63/16
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr H Langen and Cllr D Norcross.  
64/16
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

There were no declarations made at this time.
65/16
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)
The minutes of the meetings held on the 5th July and the 16th August 2016 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Griffiths and agreed by full Council.

66/16
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)
a)
Code of Conduct Training.  The Clerk informed Council that Cllr Platt, Cllr Rees, Cllr Tucker and herself had attended this training session.

b)
Mill Lane.  The Clerk reported on an email from Darren Thomas stating that as the initial idea of contacting the developer to seek their support in providing on-site parking for their staff has not improved matters, the County Council will pursue the option of imposing parking restrictions at Mill Lane as per the attached plan.  This will not be until the end of September at the earliest as the County Council are in the process of confirming Variation 12 and this will be subject to local member support.

c)
Castle Ruins.  The Clerk stated that she had received an email asking for the exact location on the wall where the stones had been removed, but was unable to answer this as all the stones had been piled up into a heap.  However, the Clerk was pleased to report that no further stones have been removed.
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d)
Narberth Railway Station.   The Clerk had received a reply from Network Rail and Arriva trains stating that her comments have been shared with relevant colleagues who will be in touch should they need anything further.

67/16
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

There was nothing to report in the absence of County Cllr Evans.
County Cllr Morse stated that he had attended a site visit at Castle Hill and Bridge Hill with Cllr Tucker as agreed and that he would be happy to assist the Town Council with these traffic issues if they so wished, even though it was out of his area.  The Town Council asked County Cllr Morse for his assistance with these matters.  

68/16
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Speed limit.  The Clerk had received a letter from the County Council regarding a review of the speed limit on the A478 between Narberth and Penblewin. A reduced speed limit of 50mph is to be introduced on this stretch of highway and a map highlighting this was enclosed with the letter.  Whilst members are pleased with the speed reduction, they would also like to see the 30mph zone be amended by bringing the zone further out to the straight.  Where it is currently located, motorists are at the School before they have reduced their speed.  The Clerk was to return a copy of the plan to highlight this.  Warning signage on approach to the series of bends will also be installed.
b) 
Electricity supply.  The Clerk stated that she had received a bill from British Gas for the electricity supply at the Library and thought that the charges were excessive for 3 weeks electricity, given that the Library is only open for 12 hours per week.  The Clerk had looked into this and was informed by British Gas that this meter was on a deemed flexible rate.  The account can be changed to a fixed term rate which will reduce the standing charge from 56.260p per day to 25p per day.  For a 1 year fixed rate the unit charge will be 14.594 per kWh instead of the current 21.250p per kWh.  For 2 years the charge per unit is 14.60p per kWh and for 3 years 14.62p per kWh.  The Clerk also discovered that if the account is paid by Direct Debit there is a 6% discount on the energy tariff.  The Clerk stated that if the Council wished to change their rate, the current bill will be suspended and replaced with the new charges.   Cllr Rees had informed the Clerk that the electricity for 2014/15 amounted to £1,739!  Cllr Rees suggested that the Clerk enquire about evening and weekend charges too as this may reduce the tariff.
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IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should change to the fixed rate for 1 year and should set up a Direct Debit for the payment on behalf of the Town Council.  The agreement will be back dated to run from the 25th July 2016 to the 24th July 2017.  
c)
Narberth Library.  The Clerk stated that Martin Everett, Darwin Bowie Solicitors had prepared the Lease and the License for the Library.  The Clerk stated that this had taken many, many hours and had been altered many times before agreement could be reached from everyone with regard to the wording of the documents.  Mr Everett stated that on a time spent basis the costs are over £1,000 plus VAT, however as the Solicitors consider this to be a charitable arrangement, they are reducing their bill to a figure that is actually below cost level and trust that the Council find it acceptable.  The cost is a fee of £295 plus £10 Land Registry plus VAT.  The Clerk stated that whilst she had thanked Mr Everett for his assistance, asked if the Council would also like to send a thank you letter.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should send a letter.
d)
Narberth Horticultural Show.  The Clerk had received a copy of the balance at the Bank and the income and expenditure from the Horticultural Show.  Members agreed that in future the accounts needed to be more detailed and signed by the Chair of the Committee.  Following discussion,





IT WAS RESOLVED, on a proposal by Cllr Feetham, which was seconded by Cllr Griffiths and agreed by full Council, to release the cheque for 2015/16, providing the income and expenditure sheet is signed.  Cllr Platt declared an interest as she is on the Committee
e)
Bustop.  The Clerk had received a copy of the accounts from the Bustop Committee and has released the cheque for the 2015/16 donation.  Cllr Rogers stated that volunteers are required for 2 hours a week to help run the Bustop.  Cllr Rogers is to check with Span to see if they can help with this.  
f)
Queen’s Hall.  The Clerk had received an email from the Trustees of the Queen’s Hall regarding the unfortunate situation with regard to the Council being turned out of the Balcony Room for their monthly meetings.  Unfortunately, there is no guarantee that this will not happen again in the future.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to the Queen’s Hall to thank them for accommodating the Town Council meetings over the years and to state that from now the Town Council will no longer 
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require this facility.
g)
Narberth Allotments.  The Clerk had received a copy of the Financial Report from the Narberth Allotments.  Although the Clerk had requested a signed copy, this was the second time that the accounts had been sent as they were omitted from the letter the first time.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council accept these accounts and release the cheque on this occasion.  Cllr Feetham declared an interest in this item and accordingly did not voice an opinion.
h)
Webinar sessions.  The Clerk informed Council of the upcoming webinar sessions from Digital Communities Wales.  
i)
Be a Councillor Workshops.  The Clerk reported on the Welsh Government Diversity in Democracy Project which aims to increase the diversity of candidates who wish to stand for local government elections.  The Workshop is planned for Thursday 22nd September from 5.30 – 7 p.m. at the Welsh Government Offices in Pontypridd.  
j)
Elly’s Ward 10 Flag Appeal.  The Clerk had received a thank you letter from Elly’s dad for the Council’s donation towards this appeal.

k)
Pembrokeshire Housing.  The Clerk had received the Annual report 2015/16 from the Association.
 l)
Hywel Dda Health Board.  The Clerk had received notice of a series of Big Conversation workshops that Hywel Dda is holding in communities across Carmarthenshire, Ceredigion and Pembrokeshire, which she reported on.
m)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk had received the Agenda and draft minutes for the AGM which was held on the 26th July 2016.

n)
Special Event Banners/Lights and Decorations in the Highway.  The Clerk had received permission for the erection of the Bunting in High Street, St James Street and Eastgate Corner for the period 1st July 2016 – 30 September 2016.  

o)
Walking Group Directory.  The Clerk had received notice that the National Park Authority is compiling an online walking group directory for Pembrokeshire to support people who want to walk more and benefit from doing so in a social group.  
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IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would inform them that Steps to Walk meet at 10.30 a.m. on Wednesdays by the bus shelter in Moorfield Road.

p)
Police and Crime Commissioner.  The Clerk had received an email from Dafydd Llywellyn, the new Police and Crime Commissioner for Dyfed and Powys, asking for the Council’s views on what should be included as priorities in the Police and Crime Plan by the 30th September 2016.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would ask for more Police presence in the Narberth area and ask whether or not the PACT meetings are to be re-introduced.  
q)
Narberth RFC.  The Clerk reported on a reply she had received from the Rugby Club in relation to vehicles driving on the new footpath.  The letter stated that on the day prior to the incident Narberth RFC had hosted the Pembrokeshire Juniors Finals Day where each team had a large entourage of coaches, parents and supporters accompanying them.  The Club decided to allow them to park on the middle pitch and the parking was supervised by Club stewards.   However, at the end of the day the gate was not locked and the following morning an unknown person drove a car up the footpath to the Bloomfield exit without the consent or authority of the Club.  The Club apologised for this oversight and stated that in future they will endeavour to keep the gate locked at all appropriate times.

r)
Street Trading Applications.  The Clerk reported on an email she had received from a member of the public regarding the Street Trading and the Local Government Act which is applicable to these applications.  

s)
Ludlow Town Council.  The Clerk had received an email from Cllr Sheward asking for a photograph of Narberth (or something important to the town) which Ludlow could frame and put up in their reception area to show who they are twinned with.   Cllr Rees stated that she had a picture of the Town Hall which she would send to the Clerk.
t)
Pembrokeshire Lantern Procession.  The Clerk had received information on this event which is to be held on Saturday 29th October in Haverfordwest.  

u)
One Voice Wales AGM Motions.  The Clerk reported on the Motions to be raised at the AGM.







5 of 14




Signed …………..
v)
Pembrokeshire Wellbeing Survey.  The Clerk reported on this survey and had emailed a copy of it to Council members to complete.  

w)
Narberth AFC.  The Clerk had received an email from the Treasurer of Narberth AFC thanking the Town Council for their donation.

x)
PLANED.  The Clerk informed Council that Ms Helen Murray will be leaving PLANED in early September.
y)
Insurance.  The Clerk had received a letter from Zurich informing her that during this year’s spring budget, the Chancellor announced an increase in the rate of Insurance Premium Tax from 9.5% to 10% with effect from the 


1st October 2016 for all new policies and policies renewed from this date.  

z)
Leisure, Cultural and Tourism Services Proposal.  The Clerk reported on an email she had received from the County Council and stated that further information on Public meetings can be found on the County Council’s website together with an on-line response form.  County Cllr Morse explained in detail about the proposals and how they will work.   County Cllr Morse added that there will be a meeting on Thursday evening at Pembroke Library.  

aa)
Communities together – Building a stronger Pembrokeshire.  The Clerk 

reported on this event which is to be held at Bloomfield on Friday 30th September from 10 a.m. to 3.30 p.m.  The Clerk has emailed details of this to Council members. 
bb)
Playground/Sports equipment.  The Clerk had received flyers from Wicksteed and Hags SMP.

cc)
Santander.  The Clerk had received notice that the interest rates from Santander will be cut from 0.30% to 0.10% on the 1st November 2016.
dd)
Training Course.  It was agreed that Cllr Rees could attend the Making Effective Grant Applications Course at a cost of £35 to the Council.

69
/16  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)
County Cllr Morse left the room prior to the Planning Applications being discussed.
69.1 
    Planning Applications:
a)

16/0558/PA  Gardinia West Wales Ltd., Spring Gardens – Extension to  


existing showroom – No Objection.






6 of 14




Signed ………………..

b)
16/0476/PA  St Andrew’s Church, Church Street – Demolition of existing dilapidated hall and the erection of two detached dwellings – AMENDED DESCRIPTION – No Objection.

c)
16/0439/PA  Land east of Station Approach – Residential Development – Objection due to over-development of the Site.  Cllr Feetham and Cllr Rogers declared an interest in this item as they have relatives living nearby.

d)
16/0523/TF  Land at rear of 37 Redstone Court – Tree felling – Objection to tree being removed, but Council have no objection to it being pruned.

69.2
Planning Decisions:  Planning permission has been granted to:
a)
16/0245/PA  Unit 1, The Old School, Station Road – Extension and alterations to form new ground and first floor offices (use class B1).
b)
16/0242/PA  Rear of No 5 and No 6 Panteg Uchaf – Relocate and upgrade an existing pump station.

c)
16/0216/PA  Upper Coxhill Farm – Conversion of barn into two dwellings.

d)
16/0192/PA  Llysfran, Redstone Road – Extension.

e)
16/0028/PA  Sunnybank – Demolition of Care Home and erection of residential development consisting of 6 x 2 bed, 9 x 3 bed and 10 x 4 bed houses along with associated works.  
69.3
Consent to display an advertisement:

a)
16/0190/AD  33 High Street – Erection of advertisement over ATM.

69.4
Tree Surgery/Felling:
a)
16/0321/TF  10 Beechwood Place.

69.5
Outline Planning Permission:

a)

12/0697/PA  Dingle Caravan Park, Jesse Road – Residential Development.

69.6

Variation of Removal of Condition(s):

a)

16/0273/PA  Rushacre Enterprise Park – Variation of conditions 3 and 6 to planning ref 12/0721/PA.
b)
16/0363/PA  Plas Barn, Church Street – Discharge of conditions 3, 4 and 7 of       planning application 15/0604/PA.
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69.7
a)
16/0468/AG  Upper Coxhill Farm, Coxhill – Agricultural barn for storage of feed and machinery – Prior approval of the Authority is required to the siting, design and external appearance of the building proposed.

70/16 
 NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
Cllr Hole asked if a Speed Check could be requested for Station Road as traffic travel very quickly along this stretch of road.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will contact the Council with this request.

b)
Cllr Rees asked if the Council would do a letter of support for the grant which Swim Narberth is applying for.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would do a letter.

c)
Cllr Rees stated that she was surprised to hear that the Council’s membership of PAVS had not been renewed and asked if the Council would consider re-joining this group. 




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council would renew their membership.
d)
Cllr Rees stated that as previously agreed, Cllr Platt’s telephone number will be supplied to the County Council as an emergency contact for the Library.

e)
Cllr Rees asked if the collapsed drain in Springfield Park could be reported to Dwr Cymru Welsh Water.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should report this.


Mr Cooke is still awaiting a reply from Darren Thomas on the ‘Bond’.
f)
Cllr Rees asked if anyone has any spare bone china teacups/saucers etc., as they would be well received at the Library.  

g)
Cllr Rogers asked if the County Council could be asked to replace the free one hour parking signs along the old CP School wall in the Car Park.
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IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would make this request.

h)
Cllr Rogers stated that the pathway between the Swimming Pool and Tabernacle Lane has not been cut and Cllr Rees stated that the brambles at Bushes Lane also need to be cut back.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will inform the County Council of this.

i)
Astro-turf.  The Council were informed that a Volunteer from Bloomfield had removed two boxes full of rubbish from the Astro-turf.

j)
Cllr Rogers reminded Council that a committee needs to be set up for the Civic Service and Civic Luncheon.  

k)
Cllr Rigby stated that a streetlight is not working outside the Sorting Office.  The number is 104104.  

l)
Cllr Rigby stated that the trees have been cut back in Station Road layby, but unfortunately the branches have been left lying on the bank.  

m)
Cllr Hole reported that the street/road signs in Narberth are covered in a green matter and are difficult to read.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this.
n)
Cllr Tucker reported that the County Council had only cleaned out the drains to half way down Bridge Hill and that the rest of the drains need to be unblocked.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this.

o)
The Clerk is to chase the County Council as the border has not been cut back in front of Gardenia in Spring Gardens.

p)
Cllr Platt reported that the donation cheque for the Winter Carnival had been accidently destroyed. 




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will reissue this cheque.  

71/16    LIBRARY:  (Agenda item 9)
Cllr Rees reported that there had been issues at the Library that needed to be dealt 
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with straight away and that she had obtained a quote for the work from JD Builders which had been sanctioned by the Mayor for £200 for materials plus costs for carrying out the work.   This involved rehanging the front door which had not been hung properly; replacing a hinge in the stonework of the front door which had come out; fixing a loose metal bar at the bottom of the doorframe which was a trip hazard; raising the ceiling in the entrance and other remedial work.  Following a report of a leak on the toilet, Cllr Rees had asked the builder on site to repair this and to unblock the kitchen sink.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that members agreed that this was in order.

Cllr Rees stated that everything else is going well.  The Office has been repainted and that she has applied for a £5,000 grant to repaint the outside of the building and to sandblast and treat the corner stones.

The Clerk stated that Mr John Rees has undertaken a lot of voluntary work to help out with getting the Library ready for the Town Council and,




IT WAS RESOLVED to send a thank you letter to Mr Rees.

72/16
 COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 10)

Mr Cooke stated that it may be beneficial for the Town Council to have a local neighbourhood plan of how they would like to see Narberth developing.   This could then be fed to the County Council and would probably carry more weight when the Town Council consider and respond to future planning applications.  Mr Cooke stated that he would forward a link on this to the Clerk to pass on to Council.  A revision of the LDP is currently underway and should be ready for the Spring/Summer of 2017.  Mr Cooke agreed to see if he could obtain a large plan of Narberth for the Town Council and Cllr Hole stated that she would ask the Museum if they had any large plans.  

The Clerk is to write to Dwr Cymru Welsh Water to ask them for a statement on their views of the Capacity and Infrastructure for the sewerage system in Narberth 

and what their programme of upgrading for the area is.

73/16
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  (Agenda item 11)
Civic Week.  Cllr Rogers stated that the week was very successful again this year.
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74/16
ROTARY CLUB DONATION:  (Agenda item 12)

Cllr Rogers informed members that the Council have been allocated £500 from the Rotary Club.   Members discussed the possibility of purchasing a Picnic Bench for the Play Park and a Bin for the Astro-turf with this money.

75/16
GRASS CUTTING CONTRACT:  (Agenda item 13)
The Clerk asked Council if they wished for a second cut of the Footpath Contract and the Common Land Contract to be carried out.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Contractor should be asked to undertake this work mid – late October.

The Clerk asked if Council wished for the Church bank to have its annual cut and;





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask the Contractor to undertake this work.

The Clerk stated that the Contract for the grass cutting at the Church and the Castle had been fulfilled, but as the grass is still growing, asked if the Council wished for further cuts to be carried out.





IT WAS RESOLVED that two cuts should be done at the Castle and the Church and that this will be looked at again next month.  Funds will be vired from the Contingency budget to cover this extra expense.  
76/16
RECEIVE AND CONSIDER AUDIT CERTIFICATE AND OPINION AND APPROVE ANNUAL RETURN:  (Agenda item 14)
The Clerk had received the certified Annual Return for Narberth Town Council for the year ended 31st March 2016 from the external auditors.  Two matters were drawn to the Council’s attention which do not affect the audit opinion but should be 
addressed by the Council are;  In year budget monitoring – this is now being done and that the Council obtains a letter of engagement from the Internal Auditor stating their independence and outlining the tasks that they will undertake. 
The Clerk will complete the Notice of Conclusion of Audit and place it on the Council’s Notice boards for 14 days and on the Council’s web page.  

An Invoice for the Audit costs will follow in due course to the value of £231.75 plus VAT.







11 of 14




Signed ……………..
77/16
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 15)

77.1 Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg -
Direct Debit August –
  £     457.68

                                                      September - 

£     457.68
b)
Pembrokeshire County Council – 




£15,333.00
c)
Bank interest June/July -






£          0.93
                              July/August -





£          0.90
77.2
 Payments made in August 

         (as discussed and approved in Extraordinary meeting)
a)
Style Seating (16 x chairs)






£      360.24

b)
Glyn Edwards (stationery)






£      141.96

c)
John Rees (Library)







£      124.53

d)
Folding Tables.








£     152.08

e)
Hotel Plas Hyfryd.







£  2,014.90

f)
Darwin Bowie (Lease and License)




£     364.00

g)
Zurich Insurance (Library) 





£       99.47

h)
Chris Viggars 3 x cuts Church & Castle.



£     585.00
77.3
 Payments due:

a)
Chris Viggars 3 x cuts Castle.





£     225.00

b)
Chris Viggars 3 x cuts Church.





£     360.00

c)
British Gas (Castle)







£         8.51

d)
DCWW (Library)







£         0.91
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e)
British Gas (Castle)







£          8.24
f)
dp Building Supplies (Library)





£        72.29

g)
J D Builders (Library) 






£      265.00





IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal by Cllr Platt, which was seconded by Cllr Tucker and agreed by the full Council to make these payments.  
77.3

Budget Review:  The Clerk provided members with a copy of the Budget Review showing all the Council’s income and expenditure since April 2016.  Members considered this and were happy with this Review.
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